

# **RUSSIA AND CHINA** IN THE INDO-PACIFIC

China's Use of the Instruments of Power

**ROBERT E. HAMILTON** 

**CHRISTOPHER B. PRIMIANO** 





This publication was funded by the Russia Strategic Initiative, U.S. European Command. The views expressed in this publication do not necessarily represent the views of the Department of Defense or the United States Government.

All rights reserved. Printed in the United States of America. No part of this publication may be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means, electronic or mechanical, including photocopy, recording, or any information storage and retrieval system, without permission in writing from the publisher.

The views expressed in this report are those of the author alone and do not necessarily reflect the position of the Foreign Policy Research Institute, a non-partisan organization that seeks to publish well-argued, policy-oriented articles on American foreign policy and national security priorities.

© 2025 by the Foreign Policy Research Institute

January 15, 2025



# RUSSIA AND CHINA IN THE INDO-PACIFIC

# China's Use of the Instruments of Power

Robert E. Hamilton
Christopher B. Primiano

## **About the Authors**

Colonel (Retired) Robert E. Hamilton, PhD, is the Head of Research at the Foreign Policy Research Institute's Eurasia Program. In a 30-year career in the US Army, spent primarily as an Eurasian Foreign Area Officer, he served overseas in Saudi Arabia, Iraq, Germany, Belarus, Qatar, Afghanistan, the Republic of Georgia, Pakistan, and Kuwait. Hamilton also worked as an Associate Professor of Eurasian Studies at the US Army War College. He is the author of numerous articles and monographs on conflict and security issues, focusing principally on the former Soviet Union and the Balkans. He is a graduate of the German Armed Forces Staff College and the U.S. Army War College and holds a Bachelor of Science degree from the United States Military Academy, a Master's Degree in Contemporary Russian Studies, and a PhD in Political Science, both from the University of Virginia.

**Christopher B. Primiano** is an assistant professor of Political Science at Huntingdon College. He the is author of China, the UN and Human Rights: Implications for World Politics(Routledge Press). In addition, he has published articles on Chinese and Central Asian international politics in a variety of journals.

# **Eurasia Program**

The Eurasia Program at the Foreign Policy Research Institute was founded in 2015 with the aim of examining the political, security, economic, and social trends shaping Europe and Eurasia. Our research agenda covers the increasingly tense competition roiling the region from several angles. It has a multi-year focus on the Baltic Sea, the Black Sea, and Central Asia, emphasizing how geography, economics, ideology, and history continue to shape politics and security in these regions. The program also publishes analyses of Russian foreign policy, including Russia's role in Europe, Asia, Africa, and the Middle East. The Russia Political Economy Project, along with the Bear Market Brief, analyzes the linkages between Russia's economy, society, and its political system. The Eurasia Program's thematic initiatives also include the Democracy at Risk rubric, which examines the trends of democratization and authoritarian pushback in the region.

# **Table of Contents**

- 2 Introduction
- 2 The Diplomatic Instrument
- 7 The Military Instrument
- 10 The Economic Instrument
- 13 The View from Moscow
- 17 Conclusion

# Introduction

The first report in this series examined Chinese and Russian influence and interests in the Indo-Pacific region. This report, the second of five in the series, analyzes China's use of the instruments of power to build its influence and advance its interests in a region it sees as vital to its future. We use a modified version of the DIME framework (diplomatic, informational, military, and economic instruments) here, with the modification being that we do not analyze the information instruments separately. Even in an information environment as controlled as China's, the state has multiple ways to shape the information space—some official and some unofficial, some acknowledged and others unacknowledged. Given these facts, a separate examination of the information instrument is beyond the scope of this report. Although it does not explicitly analyze the information instrument, the report weaves Beijing's use of information throughout the narrative.

The report analyzes Beijing's use of diplomatic, military, and economic instruments in the Indo-Pacific region, and then examines how Russia perceives China's activity in the region. As with all reports in this series, this one defines the Indo-Pacific region as the Area of Responsibility (AOR) of US Indo-Pacific Command (INDOPACOM). Within the AOR, the report examines Chinese activity in the following subregions: Taiwan, the Korean Peninsula, Japan/East China Sea, the Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN)/South China Sea, and India.

# The Diplomatic Instrument

The Chinese government frames its actions—in the Indo-Pacific as elsewhere—as more beneficial for the world than the US with phrases such as "win-win" to describe its actions.¹ In doing so, Beijing seeks to advance the narrative that it offers something better for the world than the US. China's diplomatic activity in the Indo-Pacific follows this pattern.

#### **Taiwan**

Since the Republic of China, hereafter Taiwan, was established in 1949 by the defeated Nationalist Party (the Guomindang) that fled the mainland at the end of China's civil war, there have been tensions between Beijing and Taipei. According to China, Taiwan is a renegade province that it possesses sole control over. In Beijing's quest to bring Taiwan back under Chinese rule, it promotes a one China policy, arguing that Taiwan is not an independent country. To this end, China seeks to isolate Taiwan diplomatically by refusing it membership and access to international organizations. Moreover, China seeks to buy off countries to end diplomatic ties with Taiwan and switch to China.<sup>2</sup> This policy has been largely successful: as of 2024, only twelve countries have diplomatic relations with Taiwan.



A TV screen shows a news report on a story about North Korea's deployment of its troops to Russia in the war against Ukraine, at a train station in Seoul, South Korea, October 28, 2024. (Photo by Lee Jae-Won/AFLO)

### **Korean Peninsula**

China's support for North Korea, which is China's sole security treaty ally, has been manifested since the Korean War. Given that South Korea is a major security treaty ally of the United States and hosts more than 28,000 American troops, it is unlikely that Beijing will achieve strong relations with South Korea.3 America's military presence on the Korean Peninsula has long been an issue of concern for the Chinese government, as it does not want a unified Korea under Seoul's rule in which American troops are on its border. Reflecting such concern, on May 24, 2021, China's foreign ministry spokesperson stated that China is "concerned" about how the US and South Korea are advancing their alliance. viewing it as destabilizing the region. The spokesperson stated that the US-

South Korea alliance should not focus on the South China Sea or Taiwan, as those are China's sole affairs. In addition, the spokesperson stated that China is opposed to the Quad (the Quadrilateral Security Dialogue, a security alliance of Australia, India, Japan, and the United States), classifying it as a group of countries seeking to hinder others, i.e., China.<sup>4</sup>

In November 2021, China and Russia wanted the UN Security Council to end sanctions on North Korea, thereby allowing Pyongyang to export certain products. Beijing and Moscow opined that lifting such sanctions would benefit the people of North Korea. Two years prior, in 2019, China and Russia wanted to end the sanctions but did not push for a vote at the Security Council. Thus, we see China and Russia willing to do so in 2021.<sup>5</sup>

# Japan/East China Sea

China and Japan have had tense ties for decades, with territorial disputes playing an essential role. In addition, as a way of shoring up domestic support for the Chinese government in the post-Mao years, Beijing stressed the harm that Japan inflicted upon China during the Century of Humiliation.<sup>6</sup> These factors, along with how Japan is a major US security treaty ally with approximately 54,000 US troops stationed there, make it difficult to achieve a Sino-Japanese breakthrough in diplomatic relations.7 Reflecting how Japan is concerned about China's military ascendancy, Japan has been building up its military. Since the PRC was established, China has been discontented with the US security system and presence in East Asia. In 2020, then-Foreign Minister Wang Yi stated that the Quad sought to establish "an Indo-Pacific version of NATO," thus portraying the organization as a threat to China.8 Indeed, the Quad seeks to balance China.

## **ASEAN/South China Sea**

There is much competition for influence between the US and China in Southeast Asia. In 2022, Wang Yi stated that the US is not playing a peaceful role in the Indo-Pacific; instead, the US wants conflict with its "Indo-Pacific Strategy." According to Wang, "We cannot let the Cold War mentality return to the region and the tragedy of Ukraine be repeated around us." Therefore, according to China, the US and NATO must assume a large part of the blame for Russia's invasion of Ukraine. Continuing with the theme of viewing the US as an instigator in Southeast Asia, at the ASEAN summit

in Laos in July 2024, Wang Yi and Sergei Lavrov stated that China and Russia would seek to hinder "extra-regional forces" in Southeast Asia. Beijing and Moscow pledged to cooperate in dealing with external states seeking to, in their view, harm the region.<sup>11</sup>

Numerous countries in Southeast Asia have maritime disputes with China and that explains diplomatic tensions and the lack of Chinese security gains in the region.

Because China views itself as having exclusive rights to the South China Sea, this is a source of much conflict for Southeast Asian countries that also claim such rights. Numerous countries in Southeast Asia have maritime disputes with China and that explains diplomatic tensions and the lack of Chinese security gains in the region.<sup>12</sup> Vietnam, the Philippines, Malaysia, and Indonesia all want to engage China in economic linkages but are all concerned about China's actions in the South China Sea. In short, such states do not want to exclusively side with any one state, especially China.

Vietnam, due to its military power, is regarded as a significant country in Southeast Asia and various external states engage it for security purposes. Reflecting that, China, the US, and Japan have high-level ties with Hanoi. In terms of its economic relations,

China is Vietnam's main trade partner and its fourth largest source of foreign direct investment (FDI).<sup>13</sup> However, such economic linkages are unlikely to result in strong military ties between the two. Vietnam and China had a war in 1979 and naval conflict in 1988 regarding the Spratly Islands. The two countries still have territorial disputes in the South China Sea. Instead of siding exclusively with one country, Vietnam is engaging all or hedging.

For Indonesia, China is a central economic player.
But for security issues, it is Western states that have been the main source of weapons.

A similar situation is playing out in the Philippines where conflict in the South China Sea is causing much concern in Manilla. The Philippines is a treaty ally of the US. When campaigning for president in 2022, Fernando Marcos Jr. gave the appearance that he would continue in the direction of his predecessor, Rodrigo Duterte, on ties with China. But after China began asserting its territorial claims more aggressively by occupying the West Philippine Sea and using lasers on the Philippines Coast Guard in February 2023, Marcos shifted away from China and advanced ties with the US, the country's long-time security partner.14

In November 2022, Anwar Ibrahim became prime minister of Malaysia and has advanced ties with China, as he wants to capitalize on economic opportunities that China can offer. For many years, Malaysia has been engaging as many states as possible to advance economically and diplomatically. Since Malaysia and China have maritime disputes, this impedes Kuala Lumpur's ties with China. However, Malaysia does not want to side exclusively with the US; instead, it also engages all or hedges.<sup>15</sup>

For Indonesia, China is a central economic player. But for security issues, it is Western states that have been the main source of weapons. Thus, having good ties with both China and Western states is key for Indonesia.

#### India

China and India have a 2.100-mile border that is not demarcated, and that issue has led to distrust and conflict between the two sides.<sup>17</sup> It also means that security ties are unlikely to advance. In 2020, China and India had a border crisis when clashes broke out in Galwan Valley, resulting in the deaths of twenty Indian and four Chinese soldiers. After that, tensions increased between Beijing and New Delhi. India placed restrictions on Chinese FDI, banned TikTok and other apps, and canceled direct flights to China.<sup>18</sup> In addition, because New Delhi viewed China's actions as Beijing seeking to change the situation in the Himalaya region, New Delhi advanced security ties with the US.19

After the border clash, the leaders of India and China did not have a formal meeting for four years.<sup>20</sup> Then, in October 2024, Xi and Modi met in Kazan, Russia during the BRICS summit. The next month, China and India addressed the



From left: President of China Xi Jinping, President of Russia Vladimir Putin, and Prime Minister of India Narendra Modi during a concert ahead of an informal lunch for the heads of BRICS delegations held as part of the 16th BRICS summit in Kazan. (Alexandr Kryazhev/brics-russia2024.ru)

border dispute by agreeing to patrol the border, seeking to bring stability to the tense standoff. In December 2024, China and India stated that the two sides will cooperate to resolve the border disputes in the Himalayas.<sup>21</sup>

It is very early to determine what the impact of this border resolution will be. Both China and India have their reasons to settle it. For China, the uncertainty about the incoming US administration's statements on tariffs is a central factor.<sup>22</sup> Regarding India, it is concerned about China's power in Asia. As of June 2024, China was not making significant inroads in India. For example, Modi used X to engage Taiwan's president. Also in June 2024, Modi disregarded China's preferences and met with the US

members of Congress who had met with the Dalai Lama.<sup>23</sup> In short, Modi did not heed China's preferences on two highly salient issues or what China regards as its "core interests"—Taiwan and Tibet. In addition, Modi has different views of the BRICS than China and Russia, as Modi stated that the organization is not about revisionism or changing the international system.<sup>24</sup> Putin and Xi, however, view BRICS as a platform to contest the current international order. Because of the gaps between India and China in terms of their foreign policy goals, it is unlikely that China will achieve diplomatic gains in India.

# The Military Instrument

In terms of China's military engagement or security gains in the stated countries or regions, it would be difficult to make the case that China has achieved security progress regarding Taiwan, Japan, or South Korea. The aforementioned countries have become very concerned about China's military spending and have increased their military spending as a result. Given how India joined the Quad, strengthened ties with the US, and is concerned about Chinese security overall, it is also tough to make a case that China has achieved security ties with New Delhi. However, the very recent breakthroughs in trying to deal with the border dispute need future attention.

In contrast to its lack of security gains in East Asia, China has increased its security engagement with countries in Southeast Asia but is not making dramatic progress regarding security issues, other than in Cambodia, the Solomon Islands, and building artificial islands in the South China Sea for military purposes.<sup>25</sup> Southeast Asian states are hedging (i.e., seeking to maximize what they can from all)—not bandwagoning or siding exclusively with China on security matters.

#### **Taiwan**

In recent years, the Chinese military has dramatically increased its encroachment into Taiwan's air space and territory, signaling a combative position that is marked by Xi Jinping's stated claim to reunify Taiwan with China. China has carried out live fire drills off Taiwan and has had exercises to encircle the island. If China were to invade Taiwan, it would

jeopardize China's international economic engagement with the West. Thus, the invasion would have a very negative impact on China's economy.<sup>26</sup> Bloomberg Economics suspects that a Chinese invasion of Taiwan would cause a 16.7% drop in China's GDP.27 With such an invasion, MNCs would likely leave China and thus foreign capital, technology, and jobs would all be at risk. However, it is most likely ideational factors that explain China's desire to achieve this objective.<sup>28</sup> While there is the chance that the Chinese government could gain control of Taiwan Semiconductor Manufacturing Company (TSMC), there is the chance that the US will bomb the factory if it appears China would be successful in capturing the island.29 Instead of a fullout invasion, another option is that China imposes a blockade on Taiwan, thereby cutting off Taiwan from the world. China could impose a blockade with sea, air, and possibly space power and prevent commercial engagement.30

#### **Korean Peninsula**

China is cautious about recent ties between Russia and North Korea, as it does not want to risk its position in world politics over this. I Russia and North Korea are aligning on security matters, with North Korean soldiers assisting Russia's effort in Ukraine. North Korea is the only country that China has a security treaty alliance with, but China's relationship with Russia is one of ostensibly "no limits." Based on a RAND report from 2022 that examined military aid from 2013 to 2018, it appears that China did not provide any military aid to North Korea.



A giant screen shows news footage of military drills conducted in the Taiwan Strait and areas to the north, south and east of Taiwan, by the Eastern Theatre Command of the Chinese People's Liberation Army (PLA), in Beijing, China October 14, 2024. REUTERS/Tingshu Wang

# Japan/East China Sea

In May 2022, China and Russia conducted military flights, with bombers, in the vicinity of Japan when President Biden and other leaders were in Tokyo.<sup>33</sup> In July 2023, China and Russia had another joint military drill in the Sea of Japan. Additionally, the two countries have conducted numerous military exercises in East Asia. After the Japanese Prime Minister and President Biden stated that Russia should not use nuclear weapons in Ukraine in January 2023, Medvedev stated that the Japanese Prime Minister should disembowel himself.<sup>34</sup>

## **ASEAN/South China Sea**

In 2023, China had fourteen joint, usually bilateral, exercises with Southeast Asian states, its largest number of military exercises in Southeast Asia in a single year. In 2019, before COVID-19, China had seven. Owing to its actions in the South China Sea and with Taiwan, the Chinese military is viewed in a very negative way in the region. By engaging other states' militaries with joint exercises, however, Beijing seeks to boost its image as a cooperative and responsible neighbor.<sup>35</sup>

China is seeking to compete with the US in Southeast Asia. In contrast to Chinese military drills and engagement in Southeast Asia, the US has more troops involved in such drills and is usually on a multilateral level—not bilateral. Moreover, the types of exercises vary considerably, with American-led military exercises usually having warfighting themes. China's exercises have focused

on noncombat areas, such as piracy, disaster relief, and humanitarian issues.<sup>36</sup> America's exercises have also focused on developing the capabilities of Southeast Asian militaries, which the US is keen on due to China's military ascendancy.

From 2013 to 2018, China provided \$560 million in military aid to other countries and the US provided more than \$35 billion.<sup>37</sup> Of the \$35 billion, the US provided \$1 billion to its five leading recipients in the Indo-Pacific region—more than the total amount that China spent. In short, China is not a main source of military aid in Southeast Asia or globally.<sup>38</sup> Based on the findings from the RAND report, "The United States and its allies enjoy a significant competitive advantage."

Among ASEAN states, Vietnam is most concerned about China's actions in the South China Sea and the maritime disputes that it has with China.

Among ASEAN states, Vietnam is most concerned about China's actions in the South China Sea and the maritime disputes that it has with China. Such issues have played a key role in advancing US-Vietnamese relations.<sup>39</sup> Likewise, Vietnam's relations with the other Quad states have also improved.<sup>40</sup> But Vietnam is cautious about offending China on security matters. In its defense white paper of 2019, Vietnam issued

various grievances it has with China regarding the South China Sea. Owing to its concerns about Chinese military power, Hanoi has spent much on its Navy and air power, buying fighter jets and submarines from Russia.<sup>41</sup> Because Vietnam has close ties with Russia on purchasing military weapons, it should not be viewed as firmly in the pro-Western camp.

#### India

Due to tensions between China and India over the border dispute, it is unlikely that China could make progress with India on security matters, especially security gains in India. Similar to Taiwan, South Korea, Japan, and some other states, India is very concerned about China's ascendancy. While India is a member of the BRICS and in some ways seeks a more multipolar world, India does not favor a China-led world order, especially on security matters.

# The Economic Instrument

The Berlin-based Mercator Institute for China Studies stated that China used economic coercion 123 times from February 2010 through March 2022. We provide examples below. Due to its economic slowdown and the long-term issues that face China, its future economic power is unlikely to ascend in Asia.<sup>42</sup> Thus, China may engage the Asian region less economically and with less FDI. Patton et al. argue that China's power in Asia "is neither surging nor collapsing."<sup>43</sup> Instead, "it is plateauing at a level below

that of the United States." While China is not ascending in the region economically, no other Asian country is close to China in terms of economic power.<sup>44</sup>

#### **Taiwan**

Despite their diplomatic enmity and escalating security tensions, China and Taiwan have close economic links. Taiwan's economy is highly dependent on the Chinese market. Indeed, Taiwan exports nearly as much to China as it does to the rest of the world combined. 45 Taiwan is the leading producer of semiconductor chips in the world with TSMC as the main company. 46 In the semiconductor market, Taipei's dependence on China is even more stark: exports to China are more than three times as valuable as those to ASEAN, its next largest market. Overall, Taiwan's semiconductor exports to China are roughly equal to its exports to the rest of the world combined.<sup>47</sup> If push comes to shove, Beijing will not hesitate to use its economic leverage over Taiwan.

#### **Korean Peninsula**

South Korea's main trade partner is China, but South Korea is working closely with the US and other developed countries in standing up to China's economic coercion.<sup>48</sup> In May 2023, South Korea's Foreign Minister Park Jin stated that Seoul is "reducing our reliance on China" and that South Korea's "diversifying our trading partners will help our economy."<sup>49</sup>

South Korea's concern regarding China has caused it to make several decisions that angered Beijing but that Seoul saw as critical to its interests. China



wanted South Korea to end its Terminal High Altitude Area Defense System (THAAD), a US missile defense system, and used economic coercion to force this outcome.<sup>50</sup> Due to THAAD, in 2017, Beijing prohibited South Korean tourists from entering China.<sup>51</sup> In May 2023, Japan invited South Korea to the G7 summit. During that summit, the G7 issued a joint communiqué stating that the members act to stifle China's "economic coercion" by decoupling trade links with China.<sup>52</sup> Thus, with the South Korean government attending the G7 in Japan and being involved in the means to address China's economic coercion, this demonstrates that South Korea is siding with the US on security issues and challenging China. Despite being geographically very close to China, South Korea is strengthening its security ties with the US.53

## Japan/East China Sea

Despite mutual suspicion between China and Japan, and the latter's security partnership with the US, Beijing and Tokyo have close economic ties. China is Japan's top trade partner and Japan is China's number two bilateral trade partner.54 The two countries are increasingly competitors when it comes to providing economic aid to the less developed countries of the region, and Japan is rising in this area long dominated by China. Between 2015 and 2021, China's share of aid to these states fell from 24% to 14%, with increased aid from Japan (and South Korea) as the primary cause. Japanese aid is attractive for several reasons. First, it lacks the "Taiwan strings" that Chinese aid comes with. Next, most Japanese loans are at concessional rates and come with "worldclass Japanese expertise for advice and

training."55

## **ASEAN/South China Sea**

All ASEAN states want to engage China economically, viewing China's Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) as a potential platform to advance connectivity with Chinese FDI, and thus improve GDP growth.<sup>56</sup> Demonstrating the significant economic role that it plays, China is the main trade destination of Southeast Asian states.57 However, such strong economic links have not translated into security gains for China in Southeast Asia; instead, we see a lack of Chinese economic fungibility in the region.<sup>58</sup> Reflecting that, various Southeast Asian states demonstrate an unclear position regarding China, as they want to engage China economically but also want to keep China out in terms of security issues, preferring the US as a security partner. In short, hedging is the strategy, as states in the region do not want to exclusively side with either the US or China: instead, each seeks to maximize the benefits and minimize the risks of the US-China competition in the region. 59

It is common to view Laos and Cambodia as the two Southeast Asian countries that have the strongest ties with China in terms of heeding China's preferences. <sup>60</sup> Both countries receive much Chinese FDI for infrastructure. Cambodia has the Ream Naval base for Chinese ships. The Lao–PDR–China Railway—started in 2016 and finished in 2021—cost around \$6 billion and goes from Kunming to Vientiane. <sup>61</sup>

#### India

While China and India have disputes regarding the Himalayan border, as mentioned above, the two countries have advanced economic links. Owing to tensions between China and India with the Himalayan border dispute, Nepal is a main place of competition between the two powers. Modi imposed bans on Nepalese energy sources that are funded or built by China. China is a key source of FDI in Nepal's infrastructure. 62 While India is a member of the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank (AIIB), it is not a member of the BRI, viewing AIIB as more multilateral and BRI as more of an instrument to advance China's interests.

move China closer to Russia's view of the US as an outright adversary, ending Beijing's attempts to balance its support for Russia with its desire to maintain its economic connections with the US. The Kremlin also hopes that rising tensions with China will cause the US to shift its focus from confronting Russia's aggression in Ukraine to preparing for a showdown with Beijing in the Indo-Pacific.

In Moscow's perfect world, a sustained period of rising US-Chinese tension in the Indo-Pacific would divert US attention from Ukraine, allowing Russia to achieve its goals there.

# The View from Moscow

Like all states, China uses instruments of power to advance or defend its interests. In the Indo-Pacific, this has translated into efforts to reestablish what it defines as its territorial integrity and preserve its regional freedom of action. Russia views China's interests in the region and its use of instruments of power to serve them in a neutral to favorable manner. Two factors drive an increasing convergence of Russian and Chinese interests in the region: the rising tension between the US and China and the war in Ukraine.

In Moscow, any enemy of the US is perceived as a friend, and while China may not wish for conflict with the US, the Kremlin relishes rising tensions between the two as an opportunity for itself. At a minimum, rising US-China tensions may

In Moscow's perfect world, a sustained period of rising US-Chinese tension in the Indo-Pacific would divert US attention from Ukraine, allowing Russia to achieve its goals there. But a US-China war is not necessarily in Russia's interest. First, it would reduce Russia's freedom of action in the Indo-Pacific, since China would almost certainly request Russian support. Next, neither a clear US nor a clear Chinese victory in such a war would benefit Moscow. The first would do grave damage to Russia's only true great power partner. And the second would ensconce China as the regional hegemon, an outcome Russia also prefers to avoid.

The next factor causing a convergence of Russian and Chinese interests in the Indo-Pacific is the impact of the war in



U.S. Air Force loadmasters assigned to the 353rd Special Operations Wing look out at a fleet of MC-130J Commando II aircraft flying in formation near the Ryukyu Islands, Oct. 6, 2023. (U.S. Air Force photo by Staff Sgt. Jessi Roth)

Ukraine. The war has damaged Russia's relationship with many other regional states, leaving Moscow few other options for regional partners. Even though Russia's 2023 Foreign Policy concept describes the country as a "Eurasian and Euro-Pacific power" and two-thirds of its territory lies in Asia, the war has diverted Russia's attention away from the region, with a commensurate fall in its influence there. 63 As Patton et al. note, "Russian resources remain committed to the European theater, not to Asia."64 Given these two factors, the Kremlin does not have the luxury of a multi-vector regional policy. Instead, its latest "turn to the east," which has been underway since 2014 but accelerated in 2022, will be a turn toward China.

#### **Taiwan**

After decades of what China considered frustratingly lukewarm support for its position on Taiwan, Russia recently moved toward more open support for Beijing. Russia's historical approach had adhered to a "one China" policy and opposed Taiwanese independence, but it had been silent on how it would react to a Chinese attempt to forcibly reincorporate Taiwan. In March 2023, after hosting Xi in Russia, Putin signaled a change. In the joint statement from their summit, Russia recognized Taiwan as "an inalienable part of China's territory." The statement continued by clarifying that Russia "firmly supports" any measures China might take to safeguard its sovereignty and territorial integrity.65

#### **Korean Peninsula**

In the early 2000s, Russia and China had heeded US preferences regarding the Korean Peninsula by engaging in multilateralism with the Six-Party Talks to deal with North Korea. More recently, China and Russia have admonished Western states or the US-aligned states for their approach to North Korea. Both have stated that sanctions against North Korea do more harm than good. To support its war in Ukraine, Russia has strengthened its ties to North Korea, to include signing a strategic partnership agreement and accepting North Korean weapons and soldiers to fight against Ukraine.

> Russia's engagement with North Korea helps North Korea's regime stability, which lessens a burden that China has shouldered alone for years.

Some analysts believe that China is cautious or concerned about Russia advancing ties with North Korea, as Beijing does not want the two countries to do anything that might destabilize a very dangerous region. However, Russia's engagement with North Korea helps North Korea's regime stability, which lessens a burden that China has shouldered alone for years. From this perspective then, Russia's closer

engagement with the DPRK is not a major irritant in the relationship. China does not want a united Korea under South Korean rule, and it does not want Western or US military bases on its border. Russia's ties with South Korea have worsened, owing to Russia invading Ukraine and how Russia is engaging North Korea. Thus, regarding the Korean Peninsula, there is much common ground between China and Russia.

## Japan/East China Sea

Reflecting their disdain for Japan and its security partnership with the US, China and Russia have carried out several air and naval exercises near the US treaty ally. China and Russia did their first joint air patrol near Japan in July 2019. In 2021, a joint Chinese-Russian naval patrol circumnavigated Japan's main island, causing alarm in Tokyo. In May 2022, they engaged in military exercises during the Quad meeting in Tokyo.<sup>66</sup>

This increasingly assertive and increasingly joint approach toward Japan comes on the heels of a period when Moscow had been trying to cultivate a pragmatic partnership with Tokyo.

Concerned about the threat from China, Japan responded largely positively to Russia's outreach. Even the 2014 Russian seizure of Crimea did not derail their rapprochement. By 2017, things looked optimistic enough that a Russian scholar argued that the "trend toward warming Russian-Japanese relations is increasingly manifesting itself as an independent factor in international politics." 67

The 2022 full-scale invasion of Ukraine stopped this warming trend cold. "Deeply shocked" by Russia's actions,



The Secretary-General of ASEAN, Dr. Kao Kim Hourn, Jannuary 20234 (ASEAN/X)

Tokyo condemned them and joined the sanctions regime against Russia.<sup>68</sup> Russia responded by cutting off negotiations over the Kuril Islands and announcing that it was suspending talks to forge a formal World War II peace treaty between them. Moscow also began more openly supporting China's position in its East China Sea territorial disputes with Japan, a position it still maintains.

## **ASEAN/South China Sea**

Relations with ASEAN are a rare area where Russia seems dubious about China's positions and policies. Moscow formally maintains a neutral stance on China's territorial disputes with ASEAN members in the South China Sea, but it also cooperates with several ASEAN members, most notably Vietnam. Vietnam

is a major export market for Russian weapons, something that certainly does not sit well in Beijing given the historic animosity between Vietnam and China. Russia and Vietnam have had a Comprehensive Strategic Partnership agreement in place since 2012, making it the oldest one Hanoi has signed with major powers. Russia and Vietnam are also involved in joint energy exploration activities in the South China Sea. including in areas China claims. Russia has been an ASEAN dialogue partner since 1996, but Moscow's engagement with the organization only took off after 2014, when its estrangement from the West over its first invasion of Ukraine caused Russia to look for other partners to decrease its diplomatic and economic isolation.



A flag-raising ceremony is held during the launching ceremony to unveil China's first Type 076 new-generation amphibious assault ship, the Sichuan, at Hudong-Zhonghua Shipbuilding, on December 27, 2024 in Shanghai, China. REUTERS/Pu Haiyang/VCG

#### India

China's attitude toward India had historically been a sensitive topic for Russia, which has a long history of partnership with New Delhi. In the wake of its full-scale invasion of Ukraine, Russia has attempted to bolster ties with India. The move is not an attempt to undermine China by cooperating more closely with one of its historical adversaries, but it is more a reflection of Russia's isolation from the West and search for partnership and legitimacy. The move is also intended to signal that Russia refuses to be relegated to the role of China's junior partner in the Indo-Pacific. By strengthening its already close ties with India, Russia is communicating to China and others—that it has options. Moscow hopes that it will be able to preserve pragmatic and productive partnerships with two powers that are themselves often at odds. So far, it looks to have succeeded.

# **Conclusion**

China's use of the instruments of power to advance its interests in the Indo-Pacific does not portend a rift with Russia. On the contrary, there is an increasing convergence of interests between the two, especially in the security sphere, driven by escalating US-China tensions and Russia's isolation after its full-scale invasion of Ukraine. On the issues of Taiwan, the Korean Peninsula, and Japan/ East China Sea, Russian and Chinese policies are largely aligned. There is daylight between them on the issues of ASEAN/South China Sea and India due to Russia's partnership with historical Chinese adversaries there. But to this point, China and Russia have been able to compartmentalize these differences and prevent them from damaging their cooperation elsewhere in the region. Absent an unexpected shock to their relationship, this looks likely to continue.



- 1 Christopher B. Primiano, *China, the UN and Human Rights: Implications for World Politics*, 2020, Routledge.
- 2 Lindsay Maizland, "Why China-Taiwan Relations Are So Tense," 2024, Council on Foreign Relations.
- 3 "US and South Korea to meet on American troop costs this week," *Reuters*, April 22, 2024, https://www.reuters.com/business/aerospace-defense/us-south-korea-meet-american-troop-costs-this-week-2024-04-22/
- 4 "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Zhao Lijian's Regular Press Conference on May 24, 2021." Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, May 24, 2021, https://www.mfa.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/xwfw\_665399/s2510\_665401/2511\_665403/202105/t20210524\_9170750. html
- 5 Michelle Nichols, "China, Russia revive push to lift U.N. sanctions on North Korea," *Reuters*, November 2, 2021, https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/china-russia-revive-push-lift-un-sanctions-north-korea-2021-11-01/
- 6 Zheng Wang, Never Forget National Humiliation: Historical Memory in Chinese Politics and Foreign Relations, 2012, New York: Columbia University.
- 7 Hope O'Dell, "The US is sending more troops to the Middle East. Where in the world are US military deployed?" *Blue Marble*, October 25, 2023. https://globalaffairs.org/bluemarble/us-sending-more-troops-middle-east-where-world-are-us-military-deployed
- 8 Bates Gill, "China's Response to the Quad," Asia Society Policy Institute, May 16, 2023, https://asiasociety.org/policy-institute/chinas-response-quad
- 9 "Chinese, Vietnamese FMs hold phone talks over ties," Xinhua, April 15, 2022, https://english.news.cn/20220415/fb498d4428954d04bb58aa59f683c666/c.html 10 lbid.
- 11 "China, Russia pledge to counter 'extra-regional forces' in Southeast Asia," *Voice of America*, July 26, 2024, https://www.voanews.com/a/china-russia-pledge-to-counter-extra-regional-forces-in-southeast-asia/7713790.html
- 12 Ja lan Chong and Elina Noor. "Threading a Needle: Contemporary Southeast Asian—China Ties." pp. 3-8 in "China Through a Southeast Asian Lens," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2024.
- 13 Le Nguyen, "Hanoi Embraces Future With China to Reassure Beijing, Experts Say," *Voice of America*, December 15, 2023, https://www.voanews.com/a/hanoi-embraces-future-with-chinato-reassure-beijing-experts-say-/7398721.html
- 14 Charmaine Misalucha-Willoughby, "Philippines" pp. 9-10 in "China Through a Southeast Asian Lens," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2024; Enrico V. Gloria, "Philippines" p.23-23 in "China Through a Southeast Asian Lens," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2024.
- 15 Cheng-Chwee Kuik, "Malaysia" pp. 11-12 in "China Through a Southeast Asian Lens," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2024.
- 16 Lina A. Alexandra, "Indonesia," pp. 15-16 in "China Through a Southeast Asian Lens," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2024.
- 17 Meryl Sebastian and Neyaz Farooquee, "What led to Modi and Xi meeting and thaw in ties." *BBC News*, 2024.
- 18 Ibid; Daniel Balazs, "China-India ties to be more resilient in the Trump 2.0 era." Lowy Institute, November 25, 2024, https://

- www.lowy institute.org/the-interpreter/china-india-ties-be-more-resilient-trump-20-era
- 19 Celia Belin, James Goldgeier, Tanvi Madan, and Angela Stent, "China's Relations with Russia, India, and Europe," Brookings, December 2022, https://www.brookings.edu/articles/chinas-relations-with-russia-india-and-europe/
- 20 Sebastian and Farooquee, 2024.
- 21 Ken Moritsugu, "China and India agree to work on solution to their border dispute in the Himalayas" *Associated Press*, December 18, 2024, https://apnews.com/article/china-india-border-dispute-d808afcdb6eb7a5deab3babea425bc6f
- 22 Tanvi Madan, "Has India made friends with China after the Modi-Xi agreement?" Brookings, October 29, 2024, https://www.brookings.edu/articles/has-india-made-friends-with-china-after-the-modi-xi-agreement/

23 Ibid.

24 Ibid.

- 25 Robert S. Ross, "On the fungibility of economic power: China's economic rise and the East Asian security order," *European Journal of International Relations* vol. 25, no. 1, (2019): 302–327; Sovinda Po and Christopher B. Primiano. "An 'Ironclad Friendship': Explaining Cambodia's Bandwagoning Policy toward China." *Contemporary Southeast Asia*, vol. 39, no. 3, (2020), 444-464.
- 26 Peter Wonacott, "Costly Conflict: Here's How China's Military Options for Taiwan Backfire," United States Institute of Peace, October 29, 2024, https://www.usip.org/publications/2024/10/costly-conflict-heres-how-chinas-military-options-taiwan-backfire

27 Ibid.

- 28 Gregory J. Moore, "The Power of "Sacred Commitments": Chinese Interests in Taiwan," *Foreign Policy Analysis*, Volume 12, Issue 2, (2016) 214–235.
- 29 Jason Willick, "Blow up the microchips? What a Taiwan spat says about US strategy." *The Washington Post*, May 12, 2023, https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2023/05/12/microchips-us-taiwan-strategy/.
- 30 Wonacott, 2024
- 31 Bowen Yao, "China balances cautiously between Russia and North Korea," East Asia Forum, December 10, 2024, https://eastasiaforum.org/2024/12/10/china-balances-cautiously-between-russia-and-north-korea/
- 32 Nathan Beauchamp-Mustafaga, "China's Military Aid Is Probably Less Than You Think," *The Diplomat*, July 23, 2022, https://thediplomat.com/2022/07/chinas-military-aid-isprobably-less-than-you-think/
- 33 Clara Fong and Lindsay Maizland, "China and Russia: Exploring Ties Between Two Authoritarian Powers," Council on Foreign Relations, March 20, 2024, https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/china-russia-relationship-xi-putin-taiwan-ukraine
- 34 "Medvedev says Japanese PM should disembowel himself," *Reuters*, January, 14, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/world/russian-ex-president-medvedev-says-japanese-pm-should-disembowel-himself-2023-01-14/
- 35 Wong Woon Shin, "China held a record number of military exercises with ASEAN states in 2023. What's fueling the spike?" *Channel News Asia*, February 5, 2024, https://www.channelnewsasia.com/asia/china-record-number-military-exercises-southeast-asia-asean-states-regional-

influence-4091536

36 Ibid.

37 Beauchamp-Mustafaga, 2022.

38 Ibid.

39 Gregory B. Poling, Andreyka Natalegawa, and Simon Tran Hudes, "The Unlikely, Indispensable US-Vietnam Partnership," Center for Strategic and International Studies, July 6, 2021, https://www.csis.org/analysis/unlikely-indispensable-us-vietnam-partnership

40 Ibid.

41 Ibid.

42 Susannah Patton, Jack Sato and Herve Lemahieu, "2024 Key Findings Report," Lowy Institute Asia Power Index, 2024.

43 Ibid.

44 Ibid.

45 Jeremy Mark and Neils Graham, "Relying on old enemies: The challenge of Taiwan's economic ties to China", Atlantic Council, November 17, 2023, https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/in-depth-research-reports/report/relying-on-old-enemies-the-challenge-of-taiwans-economic-ties-to-china/

46 Maizland 2024.

47 Mark and Graham 2023.

48 Christy Lee, "South Korea Seeks to Join Efforts to Counter China's Economic Coercion." *Voice of America*, May 25, 2023, https://www.voanews.com/a/south-korea-seeks-to-join-efforts-to-counter-china-s-economic-coercion-/7109606.html

49 Ibid.

50 Lee, "South Korea Seeks to Join," 2023.

51 Ibid.

52 Ibid.

53 Ibid.

54 "China's Economy Overview," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan, January 2024, https://www.mofa.go.jp/files/100540401.pdf

55 "China isn't the only country giving out goodies in Asia," *The Economist*, September 21, 2023, https://www.economist.com/asia/2023/09/21/china-isnt-the-only-country-giving-out-goodies-in-asia

56 Chong and Noor, 2024.

57 Ibid.

58 Ross, 2019.

59 Chong and Noor, 2024.

60 Po and Primiano, 2020.

61 Bouadam Sengkhamkhoutlavong, "Laos" pp. 36-37 in "China Through a Southeast Asian Lens," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2024.

62 Nara Sritharan, Kritika Jothishankar, and Sarah Wozniak, "The Great Himalayan Chessboard: China, India, and the Geopolitical Gambit in Nepal," Foreign Policy Research Institute, December 6, 2023, https://www.fpri.org/article/2023/12/great-himalayan-chessboard-china-india-and-the-geopolitical-gambit-in-nepal/

63 Mercy A. Kuo, "Russia's Asia-Pacific Interests: Insights from Elizabeth Wishnick," *The Diplomat*, May 30, 2023, https://

 $the diplomat.com/2023/05/russias\hbox{-}asia\hbox{-}pacific\hbox{-}interests/$ 

64 Patton et al, 2024.

65 "Xi wins Putin's backing on Taiwan, plays peacemaker on Ukraine," *Nikkei Asia*, March 23, 2023, https://asia.nikkei.com/Politics/International-relations/Xi-wins-Putin-s-backing-on-Taiwan-plays-peacemaker-on-Ukraine2

66 Jacob Stokes with Evan Wright and Nathaniel Schochet, "The China-Russia Entente in East Asia: Contending with Authoritarian Partnership in a Critical Region," Center for a New American Security, September 26, 2024, https://www.cnas.org/ publications/reports/the-china-russia-entente-in-east-asia

67 James DJ. Brown, "The China Factor: Explaining Japan's Stance on Russia's Invasion of Ukraine," The Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, February 28, 2023, https://carnegieendowment.org/politika/89156

68 "Japan's new military policies: Origins and implications," Stockholm International Peace Research Institute (SIPRI), February 2, 2023, https://www.sipri.org/commentary/blog/2023/japans-new-military-policies-origins-and-implications



The Foreign Policy Research Institute (FPRI) is a nonpartisan Philadelphia-based think tank dedicated to strengthening US national security and improving American foreign policy.

Established in 1955 by the noted 20th century geopolitical strategist, Ambassador Robert Strausz-Hupé, FPRI was founded on the premise that an informed and educated citizenry is essential for the United States to understand complex international issues and formulate foreign policy. FPRI remains committed to this principle and strives to inform both policymakers and the general public through FPRI research and educational programs.

FPRI is a nonpartisan 501(c)(3) non-profit organization and takes no institutional positions on issues andt conducts no advocacy. The organization has six main research programs, covering US National Security, the Middle East, Eurasia, Europe, Asia, and Africa. Each program produces reports, articles, public events, and private briefings for policymakers, FPRI members, and the general public.

© 2024 by the Foreign Policy Research Institute

#### Join the Conversation

123 S Broad St, Suite 1920, Philadelphia, PA 19109 215.732.3774 | fpri.org | **f** ▶ **in** ¾@FPRI

#### **FPRI Editorial Team**

**Eurasia Program Director** 

Maia Otarashvili

**Eurasia Head of Research** 

Robert E. Hamilton

**Editing** 

Ashley Greenman

**Layout and Design** 

Natalia Kopytnik

Cover

Natalia Kopytnik

Image Credits: REUTERS/Pu Haiyang/VCG

